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M I N U T E S:
Upon news that Board member, Ms. Sarah Phillips, had been delayed but was on her way, the Regular Meeting of the board of Trustees of Shoreline Community College District Number Seven was called to order by Chair Edith Loyer Nelson at 4:08 PM, without a quorum, in the Board Room of the Administration Building. 

MEMBERS PRESENT:

Mr. Paul Burton and Ms. Edith Loyer Nelson were present.  
Mr. Derek Edwards represented the attorney general’s office.

APPROVAL OF PREVIOUS MINUTES: 
Chair Loyer Nelson said that consideration of the Minutes would be postponed until arrival of members of the Board to attain a quorum.  
Open Comment Period:

None present requested speaking time during the Open Comment Period.

TRENDS AND UPDATES:
Vice President for Academic Affairs, Dr. Carol Henderson, introduced Trends and Updates by inviting the Board to browse through the exhibit of publications authored by faculty, noting there are even more than those on display, and all are examples of scholarship and professionalism.  She then welcomed Professors Pam Dusenberry, Gary “Dutch” Henry and T. Sean Rody, editors of the publication, “College Knowledge: Entries into Academic Culture.”  Professor Dusenberry explained that there had been nothing on the market that covered what the three faculty members felt was most important for students to learn.  The content of this new publication focuses on culture and knowledge and seeks to help students understand behavioral norms through a combination of reading and writing skills.  Professor Henry explained that the three faculty members selected the readings, decided what to include and wrote the introductory materials.  Professor Rody noted that the publication’s purpose is student success.  
President Holly Moore confirmed that a faculty publications update will be presented to the Board on an annual basis.
APPROVAL OF PREVIOUS MINUTES: 
At 4:15 PM, Trustee Ms. Sarah Phillips arrived, making a quorum of the Board.
A motion was made by Mr. Paul Burton to approve the Minutes of the Regular Meeting of the Board of Trustees, held January 22, 2003, as written.  The motion, which was seconded by Ms. Sarah Phillips, was approved unanimously.

A motion was made by Ms. Sarah Phillips to approve the Minutes of the Special Meeting of the Board of Trustees, held February 13, 2003, as written.  The motion, which was seconded by Mr. Paul Burton, was approved unanimously. 
ACTION:  APPROVE ONE-YEAR EXTENSION OF AGREEMENT BY AND BETWEEN THE BOARD OF TRUSTEES OF SHORELINE COMMUNITY COLLEGE, DISTRICT NUMBER VII, AND THE SHORELINE COMMUNITY COLLEGE FEDERATION OF TEACHERS, LOCAL NO. 1950, WFT/AFT/AFL-CIO, EFFECTIVE JULY 1, 2000 THROUGH JUNE 30, 2003:
Vice President for Human Resources and Employee Relations, Ms. Paulette Fleming, explained that on February 11, 2003, the Board of Trustees received a letter from the Executive Board of Shoreline Community College Federation of Teachers Local #1950 requesting a one year extension of the terms and conditions of the negotiated agreement in effect from July 1, 2000 through June 30, 2003.  As expressed in their letter “this extension would allow the College to have a better understanding of the effects of the current budget reductions as well as allow the Federation time to find replacements for two members of its negotiating team…”

Vice President Fleming confirmed that Teachers Local #1950 has since voted to extend the agreement to June 30, 2004.
Motion 03:06:
Mr. Paul Burton made a motion that the Board of Trustees approve this one-year extension request (June 30, 2004) and allow the College to develop and work through a timeline for reaching a new agreement that is mutually agreeable to both parties.

The motion, which was seconded by Ms. Sarah Phillips, passed by unanimous vote of the Board.

ACTION:  APPROVE 2003-2004 ACADEMIC CALENDAR:

Dr. Tom Curtis, Interim Vice President for Student Services, provided background for this annual item.  

According to Board Policy #6000 a proposed College Calendar for the ensuing academic year is to be submitted to the Board of Trustees no later than the February Board meeting.

The parameters outlined in Board Policy #6000 for developing the annual academic calendar are listed below:

1. Each quarter should contain 49 or 50 instructional days.

2. Each quarter should include 3 final examination days in addition to the designated instructional days.  A separate final examination schedule will be published for all evening classes and will coincide when possible with the regular final examination period.

3. Each quarter should have a preparation day immediately prior to the final examination period.

4. A full week of spring vacation between Winter and Spring Quarters should be included.

5. The beginning of each academic quarter should coincide when possible with the University of Washington start date.
During Winter Quarter, the Calendar Committee, chaired by Registrar Ms. Robin Young, with representation from administration, faculty and classified staff, developed a calendar for 2003-2004 using the above parameters.  The Committee’s recommendation was presented to the College President and is attached for the Board’s consideration.  
Dr. Curtis explained that this year, all the provisions were followed, with the exception of #5, when it was determined that it was in the best interest of the students to start Fall Quarter 2003 a week ahead of the University of Washington.  

Also provided for the Board’s information is a tentative calendar proposed by the Calendar Committee for the 2004-2005 academic year.

Motion 03:07 
Ms. Sarah Phillips moved that the proposed 2003-2004 College Academic Calendar be approved by the Board.

The motion was seconded by Mr. Paul Burton, and, at the call for the question, Dr. Curtis confirmed that the proposed calendar is basically a mirror of what was proposed last year for this year’s academic calendar.  The motion was passed by unanimous vote of the Board. 






Upon approval of the 2003-2004 Calendar, Trustee Ms. Sarah Phillips asked if the Board could remove approval of the yearly College Academic Calendar from the list of items to be approved by the Board.  She asked further if the Board could review this policy.  President Moore made a note to bring this forward for further discussion.  It is possible that the Academic Calendar could be brought to the Board as in information item only.
REPORT:  FACULTY SABBATICAL PROPOSALS, 2003-2004:

Dr. Carol Henderson introduced this item by supporting the recommendation that sabbatical leaves, as brought forward by the Sabbatical Leave Committee, be granted.  She further explained that she had information related to costs involved in granting sabbaticals and distributed a matrix representing sabbaticals taken, including costs involved, for the past three years.  
The July 1, 2000-2003 Agreement By and Between the Shoreline Community College Board of Trustees, District VII and the Shoreline Community College Federation of Teachers (Article XII: Leaves) states that the College may award annual sabbatical leaves to eligible faculty not to exceed four percent of the total number of full-time faculty.  For the 2003-2004 academic year a total of seventeen (17) quarters of sabbatical leave is being recommended.  All faculty recommended are eligible for a sabbatical leave, and the faculty Sabbatical Selection Committee has complied with the provisions of Article XII: Leaves of the 2001-2003 Agreement.

Fourteen sabbatical applications were submitted for consideration to the faculty Sabbatical Selection Committee, chaired by Professor Ken LaFountaine.  Following the Committee's review of the written applications and applicant interviews, seven proposals are attached for the Board's review.  The Committee recommended full year (three quarters) sabbatical leave for four faculty members at 86% compensation, two quarters sabbatical leave for two faculty members at 86% compensation, and one quarter sabbatical leave for one faculty members at 100% compensation.

Summarized below, in alphabetical order, are the sabbatical leave requests for the seven faculty members recommended:






Date of
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Numbers of
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Sabbatical
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Division
Employment
Quarters
Recommended
1.
Barry Ehrlich

Humanities
Fall 1978
None


3

Purpose:
To research and develop a first year course of study in Musicianship for Music Technology students; to research and prepare an Interdisciplinary Course with Kathleen Lynch and Brooke Zimmers– a team-taught course combining Speech Communication 103 (Communicating Across Differences) and Music 107 (Experiencing Music)

2.
Chris Fisher

Humanities
Fall 1994
None


3

Purpose:
To expand and deepen a unique theatrical and community event with the Kalispel Tribe in northeastern Washington State, as well as deepen the collaboration with the Tribe by adding workshops with Tribal members, developing more original work using the ideas and participation of the Native youth; to return to and restore personal creative work by returning to the writing of a play about the life and ideas of Rosa Luxemburg, Polish writer and socialist revolutionary.  

3.
Eric Genz-Mould
Science

Fall 1998
None


3

Purpose:
To write and put on a website a laboratory manual for Biology 210 (Human Anatomy) that would aid students and help maintain consistent standards; to write a laboratory manual for Human Physiology (Biology 211) to maximize the use of our present facilities and to add exercises more appropriate for the content of the course; to get back in touch with academic roots in Wildlife Biology by participating as a volunteer researcher with either the Wildlife Research Unit at Yellowstone National Park or the research arm of the Wyoming Department of Game and Fish. 

4.
Steve Goetz

Science

Fall 1972
One


1

Purpose:
To gain a sufficient background to develop the content and organization of a History of Science course by attending a Hist 311 course at the University of Washington during Fall, 2003 and meeting on a regular basis with Dr. Bruce Hevly, Historian at the UW to develop and discuss additional sources and resource material.

5.
Kathleen Lynch
Humanities
Fall 1994
None


3

Purpose:
To become fluent in American Sign Language by enrolling in the Deaf Studies Program at Seattle Central Community College; develop two Interdisciplinary Studies Courses, one with Barry Ehrlich and Brooke Zimmers combining Speech Communication 103 and Music 107, and one by combining and ASL class and a communication course; to write stories on travel adventures; travel to Cuba; and update computer skills by creating a web page, to create, incorporate the use of Blackboard discussions in classes and go online with some distance learning.

6.
Jo McEntire

Humanities
Fall 1990
One


2

Purpose:
To pursue interest in writing and completing text books Reading Times: Two, and its prequel book, Reading Times: One; to update knowledge about communication skills required in the workplace for intermediate level ESL speakers, create curriculum materials that prepare students to meet those requirements and develop performance tasks that assess skill mastery.

7.
Phyllis Topham
BusAd

Fall 1990
None


2

Purpose:
To attend Computer Science and information Science courses at the University of Washington and to complete additional independent research in areas such as wireless (computing) technology to prepare curriculum for tomorrow’s students.
In summary, the recommendation is to grant sabbatical leaves to Chris Fisher, Barry Ehrlich, Eric Genz-Mould and Kathleen Lynch for three quarters each during the 2003-2004 academic year at 86% compensation; to Jo McEntire and Phyllis Topham for two quarters each during the 2003-2004 academic year at 86% compensation; and to Steve Goetz for one quarter during the 2003-2004 academic year at 100% compensation.

Chair Loyer Nelson said the Board is extremely pleased with the sabbatical proposals, but due to budget constraints, will not take action on the proposals at this meeting.  The Board will review updated information at their March 2003 meeting.  

Dr. Henderson thanked members of the sabbatical committee for their work, noting that this year’s chair is Professor Ken LaFountaine. 

REPORT:  BUDGET STATUS AND INVESTMENT REPORTS:
Vice President for Administrative Services, Ms. Beverly Brandt, began her report by saying that bus passes will be discontinued.  She explained that the students had expressed concern that the discount program didn’t fit with current objectives.  Ms. Brandt said that next year different options will be considered.  Mr. Shaun Scott, ASB President, further explained that the students had to prioritize their funds and felt the Parent Child Center and Math Learning Center were of a higher priority for the limited funds.

Ms. Brandt announced that April 18, 2003, is the encumbrance cut-off date.  She said current funds must be used by the end of the fiscal year or, by law, it will be returned to the state.  

She then reviewed the budget documents, noting that these reports are provided each month as a brief financial status report to keep the Board advised of the college’s budgeted resources, spending rates, staffing level and student enrollment.

The Cash Fund Equity Summary Provides a financial summary of the opening cash fund balance and all revenues and expenditures for all local funds for the current fiscal year.  The attached report reflects that Total Revenue for the current fiscal year through January 31, 2003.

The Operating Budget Status Review – is a comparison of expenditures to budget for state allocations, local revenues and self-support accounts for current operating funds.

The Securities Investment Report includes the description and amounts of temporary investments of cash not required meet current expenditure needs.  Funds on hand and not immediately needed for operations are invested in short-term securities according to College policy and compatible with State Treasurer and Office of Financial Management guidelines.  The attached report includes information through January 31, 2003.   

The Additional Allocations, Grants or Contracts report show additional funding received since this year’s initial allocation.  It also shows the source of new funding and how it is distributed according to the strategic plan. 

REPORT:  STRATEGIC PLANNING:

Dr. Tom Curtis reported that the current work of the Strategic Planning Committee and Governance Steering Committee is based on the outgrowth of the College’s accreditation report. The Governance Steering Committee was lacking a definition of governance, which the Committee is now developing.  The draft will be circulated to faculty and staff for review.  Once this task is completed, the Steering Committee will review current governance committees to determine if they meet the new definition.  The goal for completion of this work done by the end of Spring Quarter 2003 and the new structure in place by the beginning of Fall Quarter 2003.  
The Strategic Planning Committee is reviewing the six Focus Areas previously identified by the College.  Currently it hasn’t been determined how or if the College is meeting these areas.  The goal is now for Strategic Planning to review all the Focus Areas, list the expected outcomes, including how they are implemented, how they are assessed and how the assessment is used to make change.  This process is also designed to prepare the Strategic Planning Committee to revisit the Focus Areas to determine if they are still valid.  Dr. Curtis said both the Strategic Planning and Governance Steering Committees are making significant progress. 
Chair Loyer Nelson added that the Board is looking forward to review of governance during their retreat, which will be held at the beginning of the academic year.  

Dr. Curtis concluded the topic by confirming that the two Committees are trying to streamline the governance process, which will include reducing the number of committees, increasing effectiveness of the work being done and involvement in the decision-making process. 

REPORT:  FACULTY PRESIDENT:

Professor Karen Kreutzer began her report by noting that, in a movement away from administrators always chairing committees, she and Human Resource Representative, Ms. Ruth Clark, are co-chairing the Strategic Planning Committee this year.  For the first time there is a sense that the Committee will be able to proceed with planning.  In the past, she felt the Committee had reacted, but now is looking to plan ahead. 
She further reported that the faculty vote to ratify a one-year extension to the current agreement was unanimous.  She heard no negative comments on this proposal.  Though some items need to be addressed, we first need to find out what our monetary resources are.  

Professor Kreutzer reminded those present that last year sabbaticals were funded at an extraordinarily low level because faculty did not use all the quarters available to them.  She said work on the Self-Study took precedence over applying for sabbaticals.  Whereas last year accreditation preparation was all-consuming, this year the sabbatical proposals are extraordinary. 

Professors John James and Ernest Johnson have been co-sponsoring an AIDS-Africa campaign on campus.  The Black Student Union has also been active in this effort to send funds to five Africa countries where there is a high level of AIDS among teachers.  To date, over $1500 has been raised to send to the campaign since the beginning of Winter Quarter, but this effort needs more visibility. 

REPORT:  CLASSIFIED STAFF:


Ms. Peggy Lytle represented Classified Staff.  She reported that the fifth annual “Chilly” Chili Feed was held January 25 in the Automotive Showroom.  Seventy-five classified staff participated in this activity, where the chili is prepared by fellow staff members.  Ms. Lytle said the cooks were “great.”  
On February 19, the Classified Training and Staff Development Committee sponsored Jeffrey Keuss, speaking on getting the most out of life in a negative world.  Forty-five staff members attended this event.  

Ms. Lytle said she is noticing that the media is starting to understand state employees’ fate, which is at the mercy of the Legislature and the Governor.  She said the majority of state employees make smaller salaries than what people often think, but she didn’t hold out much hope that there would be salary increases this year.  

REPORT:  STUDENT BODY PRESIDENT:

Shoreline Community College Student Body President, Mr. Shaun Scott, began his report by announcing that the Student Government Executive Board had approved $18,000 for the Parent Child Center and $14,000 for the Math Learning Center.  He reported that Ms. Krystal Starwich is the new Legislative Director.

United States Representative Jay Inslee and filmmaker Michael Moore are both coming to campus to speak.  

“Banners and Barriers,” an ongoing program, will lead into this year’s Multicultural Week.  The goal is to dispel common cultural stereotypes and myths.
The second issue of the student magazine, “Adrenaline,” has been approved by the Publications Board and will soon be available.  Mr. Scott distributed the current issue of the student newspaper, “Ebbtide.” 

REPORT:  COLLEGE PRESIDENT:
President Holly Moore asked Interim Assistant Vice President for Academic Affairs, Dr. Andrea Rye, to provide the enrollment report.  Dr. Rye said that, for Winter Quarter 2003, Shoreline continues to maintain a healthy enrollment, currently standing at 106.8% of quarterly target with a headcount of 8488.  The annualized target is 5183 FTEs and the goal is to maintain enrollment at 105% of target.  This goal places Shoreline at 76.1% of the annualized target, which is still conservative and not overtaxing to students and faculty.  

President Moore has been meeting with Washington’s Congressional delegation in Washington, D.C., and with state legislators during the session in Olympia.  Dr. Moore accompanied representatives from the AFL/CIO and King County Labor Council to Olympia to inform legislators about worker retraining and the need for self-sufficient wages in our communities.  

Dr. Moore introduced Director of College Communications, Ms. Judy Yu, who provided a legislative update.  Ms. Yu thanked the trustees for being so visible on behalf of the College.  Three trustees, Ms. Edith Loyer Nelson, Ms. Sarah Phillips, and Ms. Elsa Welch, along with President Holly Moore, Vice President Darlene Miller and Ms. Yu, attended the 2003 ACCT National Legislative Summit February 9-11 and met with Washington’s U.S. Senators, Representatives and their aides.  It is still early and Ms. Yu anticipates there will be much work on the issues presented throughout the summer.  

This past Monday, as part of the TACTC Winter Conference, Shoreline co-hosted, with Lake Washington Technical College and Cascadia Community College, a legislative dinner with state legislators in Olympia. 

Prior to attending the ACCT Legislative Summit, President Moore was invited to attend, as their guest, The American Assembly.  She was the sole community college representative.  The Assembly, which was attended by representatives from Harvard, MIT and corporate heads from companies such as Motorola and the U.S. Chamber of Commerce, was charged with composing a position paper, “Investing in America’s High Tech Workforce.”  She said community colleges are increasingly becoming recognized as leaders in workforce education and collaborative partnerships.  

Last October, President Moore and Vice President for Workforce and Economic Development, Dr. Darlene Miller, were part of a delegation to China, which is resulting in continuing opportunities for partnerships.  Dr. Moore called attention to the latest edition of the Community Colleges for International Development (CCID) newsletter, noting the featured article, “SCC Joins Delegation to China.”  

In April President Moore will travel to Japan to visit our Hospitality/Tourism (HTC) program partners and attend commencement ceremonies for three partner colleges in Osaka, where she has been asked to deliver addresses.  From Japan she will travel to China to continue partnership opportunities begun in October.  
She shared the AACC’s national legislative agenda, now published in a brochure.  International education programs are high on the AACC’s list of priorities, so it is a direction she intends to pursue.  
Correspondence read by Dr. Moore included a letter of commendation for Shoreline Speech Language Pathology Assistant instructor, Ms. Susan Sparks, and a letter of praise from students for tenure-track instructor Mr. David Mattens.  

President Moore concluded her report by distributing the Puget Sound Center for Teaching, Learning and Technology’s Annual Report, noting that Shoreline is looking to expand the College’s relationship with the Puget Sound Center, as well as expanding our corporate relations ties. 
REPORT:  BOARD CHAIR:

Ms. Loyer Nelson said she is very proud of Shoreline when attending conferences in a national setting.  She said both President Moore and Vice President Miller made outstanding presentations and were very knowledgeable on the issues.  She credited Ms. Judy Yu with preparing back-up materials and talking points for both the national visit and the state meetings.  She noted that the two students, Ms. Krystal Starwich and Mr. Lassaad Fridhi, who attended the state event were very knowledgeable and eloquently stated the issues.

She emphasized the need to meet with regional stakeholders—employers, tribes, various constituents—to determine what is best for the region.  Sharing them is one way to maximize our resources as things become more costly.  Ms. Loyer Nelson emphasized the need for more creativity and planning as a region.  

Mr. Paul Burton added that the budget problem is so severe due to the decision by the state to give away far more dollars than were available.  

Ms. Loyer Nelson concluded her remarks by thanking those present for attending the meeting and announcing that the Board would continue their meeting by conducting a Study Session with Director of Human Resources for the State Board for Community and Technical Colleges, Mr. John Boesenberg.  The subject of the Student Session was Civil Service Reform and Collective Bargaining. 

Study Session:  CIVIL SERVICE REFORM:
The Study Session began at 5:30 p.m.

Mr. John Boesenberg began the Study Session by saying that there is not a clear cut best choice for civil service collective bargaining, but it is important to have information from all sides to make an informed choice.  

The Board discussed making their final decision by the March 19, 2003, Board meeting and will move ahead toward asking for an Action Item to approve a final choice for collective bargaining with that deadline in mind.  

Mr. Boesenberg said the default choice is local negotiation.

EXECUTIVE SESSION:

At 6:36 PM, Chair Loyer Nelson announced that the Board would meet in Executive Session for the purpose of discussing a position taken on collective bargaining. 

RECONVENE REGULAR SESSION:

At 6:57 PM, Chair Loyer Nelson reconvened the Regular Session for the purpose of adjourning the meeting.  
NEXT BOARD MEETING:
The next Regular Meeting of the Board of Trustees is scheduled for Wednesday, March 19, 2003, beginning at 4:00 PM in the Board Room of the Administration Building.   
ADJOURNMENT:

Chair Loyer Nelson adjourned the meeting at 6:57 PM.








Signed:_______________________









  Edith Loyer Nelson

Attest:___________________ 

________________________ 

Michele Foley, Secretary

